

Department of Economics and Finance

Course of International Economics

Costs and Benefits of Brexit: A Case Study on the Fashion Industry

Professor Roberta De Santis

SUPERVISOR

Annachiara Bernardi 235351

CANDIDATE

Academic Year 2020/2021

INDEX

INTRODUCTIONp.	1
----------------	---

1. BREXIT: COSTS AND BENEFITS

1.1 Through Brexit Process	p.	2
1.2 Costs and Benefits of Leaving the EU Single Market	p.	4
1.3 What About Brexit Consequences on the EU?	p.	8

2. THE TRADE AND COOPERATION AGREEMENT: POSSIBLE FUTURE SCENARIOS

2.1 TCA Road Map	p. 10
2.2 TCA and Its Effects in the UK	p. 13

3. BREXIT IMPACT ON THE UK FASHION INDUSTRY

3.1 Why the UK Fashion Industry?	p. 21
3.2 Primary Evidence of the UK's Fashion Industry Suffering	p. 23

ONCLUSIONSp. 30

32
32

INTRODUCTION

Brexit is the process that took the UK out of the EU and interrupted the relations between the parties.

The Trade and Cooperation Agreement, which regulates the new trade relations between the parties, has caused inconvenience and discontent since its provisional application in early 2021. Such because companies have had very few days to adapt and reinvent themselves to the new rules of the agreement, and in some cases, had to make drastic decisions.

The new relationship between the parties upset their previous relations and harmed the UK economy as the changes concerned all sectors. These upheavals will be examined thoroughly in the chapters of this dissertation. The fashion industry, in particular, has been overwhelmed by Brexit because it has characteristics that make it more sensitive to commercial changes.

In particular, in the first chapter, we will review the long process that led to the achievement and approval of the EU Withdrawal Agreement. Then, we will theoretically see the costs and benefits of leaving the EU Single Market for both the UK and EU.

In the second chapter, we will go into the detail of the TCA, going to deepen in practice the consequences that have led in the UK in various areas.

And to conclude, we will analyse the effects of the new agreement on the fashion industry, whose peculiarity, namely the deep reliance on the Global Value Chain, has already felt the shock of Brexit since the 2016 referendum.

CHAPTER 1

BREXIT: COSTS AND BENEFITS

1.1 Through Brexit Process

On 31 January 2020, the United Kingdom left the European Union. Brexit is the result of a process that began on 23 June 2016 with the "Leave" win to the UK European Union Membership Referendum. The UK's exit from the EU is a historical fact. Indeed, for the first time in 60 years, the EU has lost a Member State. As we can imagine, the decision to leave the EU has had a significant impact on the EU and on the UK itself.

The following table shows the salient points that led to the definitive exit of the United Kingdom from the EU Single Market and Customs Union.

DATE	EVENT	DESCRIPTION
23 June 2016	UK European Union Membership Referendum: Leave Victory.	British citizens were called to the ballot box to answer the referendum question: «Should the United Kingdom remain a member of the European Union or leave the European Union? ». A majority of 51.9% was in favour of leaving the EU, against 48.1% who had voted instead to stay in the EU. ¹
24 June 2016	Resignation of Prime Minister Cameron.	Conservative Party started a procedure to identify a new leader and, thus, Prime Minister.
13 July 2016	Theresa May became the Prime Minister.	Theresa May immediately embraced a hard Brexit vision. ²

Table 1 – Brexit Timeline

¹ While young voters (aged between 18 and 30) were clearly in favour of remaining in the EU, on the contrary, a massive majority of over-60 age voters had voted to leave the EU. In addition, the Remain vote came mainly from educated, urbanised and economically more prosperous groups; instead, the Leave came from the less educated, located in areas of the country with higher unemployment rates, and in which the negative feeling about the economic effects of globalisation was stronger.

² Theresa May immediately took rigid positions against Europe, promising to take the United Kingdom out of the EU even without agreement (no deal), rather than concluding an agreement with the EU that was not in UK's interests. From the perspective of the May Government, the UK should have regained total control of its laws, financial resources and borders, freeing itself from the jurisdiction of the ECJ, putting an end to payments to the Community budget, and blocking the free movement of persons.

14 September 2016	Set up of a task force by European Commission to negotiate with the UK.	The Chief Negotiator of the task force is Michel Bernier.
29 March 2017	Formal notification of United Kingdom to leave the EU.	According to Art 50 EU Treaty UK should have left the EU by 29 March 2019, unless unanimous decision to extend the period.
29 April 2017	European Council adopted its guidelines under Article 50(3) EUT.	The guidelines identified terms that would govern negotiations with the United Kingdom. ³
19 June 2017	Beginning of UE and UK negotiations.	
15 December 2017	European Council decided that negotiations on the first phase of the withdrawal had sufficiently progressed.	Negotiations could have proceeded with the second stage.
Summer 2018	Concern of no-deal	There was a concern that the UK could have left the EU the following spring without an agreement, due to difficulties in solving the problem of Northern Ireland.
14 November 2018	Negotiators from the European Commission and the British government announced they achieved the Withdrawal Agreement's draft. ⁴	The draft included a transitional period, from the exit date in March 2019 until 2020's end, to allow the United Kingdom to remain in the internal market and the European Customs Union without representation and a voice in the EU institutions. But, by mutual agreement between the parties this period could have been extended for a further one or two years.
20 March 2019	Prime Minister May requested the European Council for an extension of Brexit until 30 June 2019.	Due to the British Parliament hostility in approving the draft EU Withdrawal Agreement and to avoid a no-deal Brexit, Prime Minister asked for an extension of the UK exit from the EU.
22 March 2019	European Council accepted the British request for an extension on Brexit.	Thus, the United Kingdom would remain a member of the EU until 31 October 2019, with the consequent rights and obligations of a Member State, including that of participating in the European Parliament elections the following month.
24 May 2019	Theresa May resigned as party leader and Prime Minister.	Her resignation started a process to elect a new Prime Minister.
23 July 2019	Boris Johnson is elected Prime Minister.	Johnson adopted straightaway rigid positions vis-à-vis the EU.

³ These guidelines stated that the negotiations should be divided into two phases: the first phase, which focused on the solution of issues relating to the separation of the United Kingdom from the EU, including the protection of citizens' rights, the definition of the profit and loss account to be borne by the UK, and the solution of the border problem on the island of Ireland; and then the second phase, dedicated to the negotiation of the framework of future relations between the United Kingdom and the EU.

⁴ The agreement on Brexit was composed of two parts: the first, the draft withdrawal agreement defining in detail the conditions to ensure an orderly exit of the UK from the EU; the second, the draft political declaration identifying the general objectives for the negotiation of a future Partnership Agreement.

17 October 2019	Agreement reached on a revised draft Withdrawal Agreement.	The UK government and the European Commission announced that they had reached a new agreement on a revised draft withdrawal agreement.
19 October 2020	UK Government requested a new Brexit extension until 31 January 2020 which was approved by the European Council on 28 October.	
20 December 2019	Prime Minister Johnson presented to Parliament the EU Withdrawal Agreement Act 2020.	The EU Withdrawal Agreement Act 2020 had passed by a large majority in the House of Commons before Christmas and came into force.
24 January 2020	UE signed the Withdrawal Agreement.	President of the European Commission, Ursula von der Leyen, and the new President of the European Council, Charles Michel, signed the Withdrawal Agreement with British Prime Minister Johnson.
29 January 2020	The European Parliament approved the Withdrawal Agreement.	The European Parliament authorised by a resolution the conclusion of the Withdrawal Agreement with the United Kingdom.
31 January 2020	The United Kingdom definitively left the EU.	

Brexit is an epochal turning point, destined to have short, medium and long-term effects, both in the United Kingdom and in the rest of Europe, and therefore destined to leave a deep scar with implications of different types.

1.2 Costs and Benefits of Leaving the EU Single Market

In general, accession to a single market is crucial for a country's economy since it means integrating with others and thus forming a place that allows the free movement of goods and services, labour and capital, both real and intellectual.

Free access to the market allows the Member States to trade freely among themselves without tariffs which entails considerable advantages to free trade such as lower prices and higher product quality, increased competition, factor mobility and a wider choice for consumers and businesses.

One of the main advantages of being part of a single market is trade creation. Indeed, thanks to tariff barriers removal, the price of goods fall.

The lowering of prices is also due to the reduction of production costs due to economies of scale, increased competition and standardisation on various products, materials, services and processes.

Other significant aspects are the increased flow of investment and capital mobility among the Member States, which may lead to higher technology and innovation transfer and help business growth.

In addition, labour mobility makes wage costs more uniform and allows for a fairer distribution of unemployment between the Member States.

However, the single market also has its disadvantages as, due to competition and the potential influx of workers through free movement, wages could reduce.

In addition, trade rules may favour some Member States over others, and some industries and sectors over others, which could mean job losses in specific sectors.

It is also possible that individual members will lose their sovereignty, regulatory capacity and the opportunity to establish closer relations with non-members through free trade agreements between individual members and non-members as they are not allowed.

The European single market is the largest economy in the world. It has stimulated economic growth and facilitated the daily lives of European businesses and consumers. It has fostered competition and trade, improved efficiency and quality and has helped to lower prices.

For the United Kingdom, Brexit means facing the negative consequences of no longer being part of the UE single market.

Below, the table that briefly summarizes the pros and cons of the UK's exit from the EU single market.

PROS		CONS	
•	Full Law Control	• Goo	ods :
•	End of EU Budget Contribution	o Tari	ffs on Imports
		o Non	-tariffs Barriers
		• Serv	vices:
		o Endi	ing of Passport Regime for Financial
		Services	
		• Lab	our:
		• Wor	kers Shortages

Table 2 – United Kingdom Pros and Cons of UK's Exit From the EU Single Market

The main objective of the EU single market is to ensure the free movement of goods within the market.

Leaving the single market means having higher import tariffs on EU exports and higher import prices. Such turns into higher costs for UK companies which will therefore have lower profits.

Since being part of the single market offers opportunities for economies of scale, innovation and competition, which help improving productivity, it would be arduous to have the same scenario only trading outside Europe.

In addition, divergence from EU legislation complicates trade in goods due to the introduction of non-tariff barriers, such as customs declarations, special licences, formalities and certifications, conformity testing and controls, which slow down border procedures.

For competitiveness, the global value chains (GVCs), which make it possible to link different specialised countries in various stages of the same production process, are becoming increasingly relevant. The EU single market has considerably facilitated the cross-border integration of production chains among the EU Member States, which have increased over the years and now cross borders within and outside the EU.

Given that about half of EU imports into the UK are intermediate goods and that the smooth functioning of GVC requires rapid and fluid procedures at the border, Brexit is a threat to the current EU-UK GVC connections. Such because of tariff and non-tariff barriers which increase cross-border costs for businesses and cause delays at borders. Especially if goods cross frontiers several times, these costs and delays are catastrophic for the GVC.

In the financial services sector, the UK has a relevant competitive advantage. Being part of the single market allows UK companies and non-UK companies with branches in the UK to offer services to EU customers through the passport system.

With Brexit, the passporting regime is missing, which has led many UK companies and non-EU companies with branches in the UK to move or create new entities in the EU.

In this respect, the United Kingdom has experienced losses in economic activities and workplaces. Indeed, financial centres in several EU Member States have attracted companies according to their sector of activity.

For example, savings management companies have concentrated in Dublin, banks in Frankfurt and trading platforms, stock exchanges and brokerage companies have chosen Amsterdam.

For the United Kingdom, the separation from Europe allows it to maintain a rhythm of immigration that the country considers more appropriate; for this purpose, the UK introduced a point-based immigration system.

This new system, combined with the Covid-19 pandemic, has led to a decrease in net immigration from the EU, with consequent shortages of workers, especially in certain companies and industries in the United Kingdom and particularly in the area of London.

Although the point-based system gives Brits more opportunities to find work, it also has a relevant negative side. Indeed, immigration helps to cope with skills shortages, the consequences of an ageing population, and the lack of workforce in those unskilled jobs that are currently the most disadvantaged since they do not reach the minimum threshold of required points. Of course, this will have an impact on the competitiveness of companies.

The EU Member States, to belong to the EU, have to give up some control over their internal affairs because they are subject to EU regulations and to the European Court of Justice, which ensures their correct application and implementation in the Member States.

With Brexit, The UK no longer has to submit neither to EU law nor the ECJ, so the UK Parliament is the supreme legal authority.

Even about trade policies, the UK is now free to decide its priorities and conclude free trade agreements with other nations, which, however, take a long time to negotiate.

Despite this regained sovereignty, the "take back control" to which the UK aspired is not total, since, in some specific areas, the level playing field does not allow the UK to deviate from EU regulation to avoid commercial retaliation.

Another aspect on which pro-Brexit has leveraged is the cost of EU membership. Indeed, each year Member States have to pay annual contributions to the EU budget (mainly a percentage of their gross national income), and leaving the EU means no longer paying them.

Nevertheless, the UK has committed to pay the EU the Brexit financial settlement or divorce bill.

The Brexit divorce bill is the sum of money the UK has to pay to settle its outstanding liabilities at the time of the EU's exit. A large part of it concerns the remaining contributions to the EU budget of the United Kingdom and to finance EU staff pensions.

The UK will continue to pay contributions to the EU for its participation in 3 EU programs for 2021-2027, namely the Horizon Europe Research Program, EURATOM (Nuclear Research Program) and Copernicus (Earth Monitoring Project).

From most of the events that have taken place and from the forecasts made, we can say that the changes the United Kingdom has had to make are radical and that, up to now, the United Kingdom exit from the EU has had more costs than benefits.

1.3 What About Brexit Consequences on the EU?

Brexit has had and will have consequences for the EU and its remaining 27 Member States.

The table below gives a quick picture of what Brexit means for the EU.

Table 3 – European Union Pros and Cons of UK's Exit From the EU Single Marke
--

PROS	CONS
• Retained Rights of Residence and Social	• Loss of an EU Budget Contributor
Services Acces for EU Citizens Residing in the UK	• Loss of the Principal EU Financial Centre
• European Agencies Relocation within the	Reorganisation of EU Parliament
EU Member States	Barriers to Trade and People Movement
• More Integration on Security and Defence	
Fields	

The withdrawal of the United Kingdom deprives the EU of a rich country, which has been a vital contributor to the EU budget. Indeed, with Brexit, the UK will end its annual contributions to the EU budget. As the UK was a net contributor, the contribution to the EU budget of the other Member States that are net contributors will have to increase.

Additionally, Brexit stripped the EU of its principal financial centre, the City of London, which has been for years the primary place for financial transactions; it also forced the re-organisation

of some properties, such as the sale of Borsa Italiana, by the London Stock Exchange, to bring it back into the EU perimeter.

From a legal point of view, the delay in Brexit has created problems with the composition of the European Parliament. The UK participated in the European Parliament elections in May 2019, where it won 73 seats. However, when Brexit took place, the UK seats has been redistributed: 27 were allocated among 14 other Member States, while the remaining 46 were in reserve for future enlargements. So, since 1 February, the European Parliament, instead of having 751 seats, has 705.

Concerning people, the end of the free movement of persons entails that EU citizens who want to work or study in the UK now need a Visa.

Furthermore, the reintroduction of barriers to trade after the end of the transitional period creates new obstacles to the European economy, especially for those companies with a highly integrated supply chain with companies in the UK.

On the other side, a fundamental benefit that remained unchanged with Brexit is that UK citizens resident in the EU and reciprocally EU citizens resident in the UK will retain the right to residence and social services access.

Then, Member States have decided that European agencies located in the UK, such as the European Banking Agency (EBA), and the European Medicines Agency (EMA), should move within the EU. In particular, the EBA is in Paris, and the EMA is in Amsterdam. These transfers create a financial benefit for the EU countries, as jobs will increase, such as the number of services and businesses generated around the European agencies.

Another positive aspect of the UK's exit from the EU has been the integration process. The UK's exit from the EU, for example, has enabled progress to be made in cooperation on security and defence. In particular, the United Kingdom had always held back the development of the so-called «permanent structured cooperation» between the Member States in the military field, even though the European Treaties allowed it for years. In 2017, on the French initiative, the European Council authorised the activation of permanent structured cooperation.

To better understand the implications of Brexit so far, in the next chapter, we will analyse the agreement that UE and UK have concluded to regulate their relations (Trade and Cooperation Agreement) and deepen the theoretical repercussions dealt with in the first chapter.

CHAPTER 2

THE TRADE AND COOPERATION AGREEMENT: POSSIBLE FUTURE SCENARIOS

2.1 TCA Road Map

In addition to the Withdrawal Agreement, the UK Government and the EU institutions also negotiated a Political Declaration defining the framework for future relations between the UK and the EU.

The Political Declaration aims to outline the terms of future cooperation (from trade to security, to sectoral issues) between the United Kingdom and the EU after the United Kingdom has definitively left the internal market and the EU customs union.

Immediately after the exit of the United Kingdom from the EU on 31 January 2020, the European Commission and the government began negotiations to transform the Political Declaration into one or more new international agreements.

The following table shows the most important events that led to the drafting of the Trade and Commerce Agreement. The schematically reported events allow us to have a rapid overview of the essential steps in this process.

As we can see from Table 4, after hard months of negotiations, the 2020 Christmas eve, the United Kingdom and the EU have reached an agreement, namely the Trade and Cooperation Agreement (TCA), that regulates the parties' trade and security relations post-Brexit.

The TCA was not without its setbacks. On the one hand, the lack of flexibility between the parties hampered the negotiations; on the other, it all took place against the backdrop of a global pandemic that was exacerbating just when negotiations began.

Notwithstanding the adverse conditions and the complexity of the agreement, as there was a switch from a single market to a new context that considered the strong integration between the parties, the TCA achievement, despite its "hard" nature, has avoided a disruptive no-deal scenario. No doubt, starting 2021 without an agreement would have led to an unsustainable uncertainty and unease in an already precarious background because of the Covid-19 and the various lockdowns.

DATE	EVENT	DESCRIPTION
3 February 2020	European Commission recommends European Council start negotiations on a new partnership with the UK.	The recommendation is based on the political declaration between the EU and the UK.
25 February 2020	Council approves the negotiating mandate.	The Council gives the consensus to begin negotiations for the new partnership with the UK.
18 March 2020	European Commission publishes the entire draft of an international treaty for a new partnership with the UK.	The objectives of the draft include economic and security cooperation agreements based on fair competition, structured around a single institutional dispute settlement and decision-making system.
Spring 2020	Covid-19 Crisis.	Negotiations get complicated because of the coronavirus pandemic, which caused the suspension of several negotiation rounds and also changed political priorities.
9 September 2020	Premier Johnson presents the UK Internal Market Bill in the UK Parliament to regulate the function of the UK's post-Brexit internal market.	This bill contains provisions contrary to the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland. In particular, in contrast to Articles 5 and 10. ⁵
10 September 2020	It is called an extraordinary meeting of the EU-UK Joint Committee.	During the meeting, the EU asked the UK Government to explain its intentions regarding the Internal Market Bill. Moreover, the EU commission has ordered the British government the immediate bill withdrawal.
1 October 2020	The EU Commission started a lawsuit for the infraction based on the fact that the United Kingdom had violated the terms of the Withdrawal Agreement.	The UK government has failed to withdraw the controversial parts of the Internal Market Bill. In so doing, the United Kingdom breached its duty to act in good faith, as laid down in Article 5 of the WA.
15 October 2020	European Council invites the UK to take "necessary steps" to reach an agreement.	EU leaders call on the EU's chief negotiator to continue negotiations and call on the UK to take the essential steps to reach an agreement.
21 October 202 0	Negotiations between the EU and the UK can continue.	The Chief negotiators agree on the principles for further negotiations.
24 December 2020	EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement's achievement.	The EU and the UK announced they had reached an agreement on a Trade and Cooperation Agreement (TCA).

Table 4 – Trade and Cooperation Agreement Schedule

⁵ In particular, the UK Internal Market Bill would allow the UK Government not to apply the provisions of the Irish Protocol to articles 5 and 10. Art. 5 requires Northern Ireland companies to complete export declarations when the goods are transferred to Great Britain. Art. 10 implies the application of EU state aid rules in Northern Ireland.

29/30/31 December 2020	The Council approves the decision on TCA which is signed the next day. The following day the TCA is published in the Official Journal of the EU.	The Council approved the signing decision on the TCA and its provisional application from 1 January 2021. Then it was signed by the President of the European Commission and the President of the European Council.
1 January 2021	Provisional application of the TCA.	TCA is provisionally applied until the end of February unless the parties agree to a later date.
23 February 2021	Extention of TCA provisional application.	The EU-UK Partnership Council agreed to prolong the TCA provisional application to 30 April 2021 so that there would have been adequate time to revise the agreements in 24 languages.
26 February 2021	The Council request the consent of the European Parliament in the conclusion of the TCA.	The European Council asks Parliament to approve the decision on the conclusion of the EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement, which it welcomes the following day.
29 April 2021	The EU ratifies the TCA.	After the vote of the European Parliament, the TCA is ratified.
1 May 2021	The TCA enters into force.	

However, this agreement has distorted and exponentially diminished the economic ties, security and human connections between the two parties. Indeed, this new relationship is not comparable with the previous one, when UK participated in the EU single market.

Actually, we can say that the negotiations were more about divergence than convergence, given that the common laws and procedures would cease. In other words, decisions were on which issues the parties no longer wished to be aligned. In particular, the United Kingdom aimed to end certain aspects of cooperation, such as not being subject to the European Court of Justice and avoiding others, as the UK was reluctant to remain in line with EU regulations.

Although the Brexit process lasted many years, the time to reach the TCA was relatively fast. The EU has always used 5 to 7 years to negotiate free trade agreements, while the TCA took 10 months. Doubtless, one reason for the conclusion of the agreement's speed was the strong commitment of political leaders as the deadline of transition period established in the WA was approaching. While requesting more time was not an option for the UK given the previous time extensions, for the EU, a delay would have meant neglecting more urgent matters to face.

However, the TCA achievement so close to the UK exit from the EU has caused prime imbalances and discontent for companies who have had very few days to adapt to the new agreement.

In the next paragraph, we will see that in terms of content, the TCA is a relatively limited free trade agreement, which, despite some attractive aspects such as the zero tariffs for trade in goods, clearly weakens relations between the EU and the UK.

2.2 TCA and Its Effects in the UK

The focal points of the TCA are:

• A free trade agreement without customs duties and import quotas on all goods of preferential origin.

• the cooperation on economic, environmental and social issues.

• a close partnership for the security of citizens.

• an overarching governance framework that comprises various supervisory bodies and requirements for disputes.

Already seeing the TCA focal points, we can intuit that with its entry into force on 1 January, there have been several changes as UK has left the single market and customs union, EU policies and international agreements. Consequently, there is no more free movement of people, goods, services and capital with the EU.

The United Kingdom has thus become a third country in the EU which now has separate markets, regulatory and legal spaces. Hence, barriers to trade in goods and services, mobility and cross-border trade have been reintroduced after more than 45 years.

For sure, the level of cooperation between the UK and the EU will no longer be the same as when the UK was a UE member. However, given the level of integration between the EU and the UK, the TCA has features that go beyond a traditional free trade agreement that the EU has concluded with other third countries.

We will analyse more closely such features in the following table to fully grasp the particularity and the limitation of this new agreement.

As we can see from table 5, the decisions reached in this new agreement upset the relationship between the EU and the UK in various areas.

Table 5 – TCA on Main Matters

FIELD	BACKGROUND	TCA CONTENT
Trade	 The UK and the EU has always been trading partners that played a significant role in each other's economies. In 2019 the EU-UK trade (total exports and imports) accounted for 48% of total UK trade and 13% of total EU trade. The EU is the UK's major trading partner in terms of goods, while the EU is third behind the US and China. In the same year, value chains have a high integration: for the production of UK exported goods are used 48% of EU intermediate goods, whilst for the production of EU exported goods are used 11% of UK intermediate goods. 	 The TCA is a free trade agreement characterised by zero duties and quotas imposition on goods traded between the UK and the EU if they meet the rules of origin. Therefore, to benefit from the exemption of taxes, customs duties, export duties, goods must be manufactured (and it has to be proved) for a certain percentage in the EU or the UK. The TCA seeks to preserve the status quo since, without a free trade agreement, trade would have been subject to the terms of the WTO, so imports would be subject to tariffs and quotas set by the importing country.⁶
Services and Financial Services	 Services and investment have always been a crucial part of trade EU-UK trade. In 2019, about 42% of UK exports destined to the EU Member States were represented by services. That same year, the services sector, including financial services, accounted for about 80% of UK GDP. The EU passporting system allows authorised financial services freely within the EU or EEA State. 	 TCA lays down provisions on some service sectors (e.g., professional and commercial services such as auditing, legal, digital and research services, environmental protection services). The national treatment clause, to prevent both parties from discriminating against incoming companies, is included in the TCA. A "most-favoured-nation" provision is provided. Thus, if one of the parties negotiate an agreement with more favourable terms with another state, the same conditions will also apply in the EU and the UK. Concerning financial services TCA provides only a few specific provisions. In terms of market access, namely the circulation and provision of financial services, the EU passporting regime has ended.
Level Playing Field	• Considering that tariffs and quotas elimination between UK and UE inevitably increases the competition between undertakings, the level playing field aims to avoid a competitive advantage and unfair competition between the parties caused by dumping ⁷ .	 The EU and the UK to ensure a level playing in matters, such as state aid, consumer protection laws, climate and environmental issues, social and tax rights committed to pursuing high regulatory standards. For the above matters, both parties have committed to pursuing high regulatory standards. Such allows both parties to operate in autonomous regulatory regimes but does not oblige them to align entirely with their reciprocal regulations.

⁶ For example, goods imported from China that have undergone a minor part of subsequent processing in the United Kingdom will not benefit from the free duty preferential treatment but are subject to tariffs application according to the WTO.

⁷ Dumping is the reduction of production costs related to lower labour laws, environmental protection or taxes.

	• Generally, the level playing field provision in free trade agreements between countries are not included. In the specific case of the EU and the UK, its inclusion has been necessary for the relationship, proximity and the type of zero-tariff free trade agreement adopted.	 An independent arbitration will settle disputes arising from the level playing field provisions. In case of significant divergences, either party can take rebalancing measures, e.g., introducing duties and quotas, whether they don't reach an agreement. About State aid, the UK and the EU have established a set of common principles to ensure that subsidies are proportionate, transparent and contribute to public policy objectives. On the protection of employment and the environment, there is a non-regression clause⁸ to prevent the EU and the United Kingdom from reducing or weakening their levels of protection that may affect mutual trade or investment.
People Movement	 A fundamental characteristic of the single market is the free movement of people. Such allows EU citizens to travel freely from one country to another and live, work and study in any Member State. For EU citizens to stay in another EU country, it is only needed a valid ID, while a Visa is not required. 	 The TCA provides that a Visa is required, except for travel of a maximum of 90 days every 180 days. For entry into employment, EU workers have lost the general preference in UK immigration rules. As well as UK citizens have lost free access to EU employment. The United Kingdom has opted for a comprehensive immigration system to concentrate on the work of more qualified individuals. Therefore, all EU citizens willing to work in the UK, but not currently working there, must be sponsored by their UK employer, and they must be qualified to work in the UK according to its point system. The TCA concluded the EU's ERASMUS Student Exchange Programme
Intellectual Property Rights	 For the promotion of innovation and the protection of investments, intellectual property rights are cardinal. Over the years, the EU, to ensure a level playing field at the global level, has smoothed and improved the laws on intellectual property rights, for example, through EU Trade Marks and Registered Community Designs. If there were no protection of ideas, individuals and businesses would not reap the full benefits of their creations, and research and development would pass into the background. 	 The TCA sets minimum standards for its protection while EUTM and RCD Regulations will no longer be applied. UK and EU systems are separated on the registration and protection of trademarks, designs and models, and on the customs release of goods deemed to be subject to possible infringements of IPR. Mutual protection provision for unregistered designs disclosed in the EU and the UK is not entailed.

⁸ Contracting parties shall not reduce or weaken their labour and social protection levels below the one at the end of the transition period in a way that affects trade or investment between the parties.

In trade, while zero tariffs and quotas imposition appears to be attractive and a considerable advantage in maintaining the level of integration post Brexit, in reality, the TCA introduces many constraints that have already affected imports and exports, which may overturn the direction of trade in the future.

For UK companies, principally small and medium-sized ones, administrative costs have increased due to restrictions on "rules of origin", which are necessary to have zero-tariffs imposition. Therefore, to avoid tariffs application, companies must either find raw materials from the UK or transfer production to a Member State of the EU.

This preferential treatment is not provided for goods that do not meet the origin requirement, which, therefore, will be subject to external tariff rates. Before-mentioned may have harmful consequences for GVC-based companies, especially in particular sectors. Such because in complex and scattered production processes in many countries, the components of the products may have to cross the borders several times and then experience an accumulation of tariffs.

In addition, since 1 January 2021, all firms have to face customs controls and non-tariff barriers in the form of customs certifications and phytosanitary checks. As we can imagine, such controls have slowed down trade despite the introduction of mutual recognition systems in the EU and UK (e.g., "Trusted Trader" or "Authorised Economic Operators") aimed at simplifying customs procedures. In particular, Northern Ireland and the Channel experienced delays and problems, including disruption of the supply chain. Goods flows have been disrupted both in volume terms and terms of time taken to leave the EU in the first two months of 2021. It is indispensable to mention that the delays in supply chains are due to TCA, but in this particular historical period, also Covid-19 has a significant impact.

The increase in steps for both imports and exports not only has disrupted in the first few months after the application of the TCA but, in the long run, could decrease cross-border trade as it adds substantial costs.

Already in January 2021, as reported by the Office for National Statistics (ONS), UK exports to Europe decreased by 40.7% compared to December 2020. In the same period, there was a decline of 19.3% towards countries outside the EU. Moreover, goods imports from the EU fell by 28.8%, while imports from non-EU counties declined by 21.6%. However, due to the pandemic, it is difficult to assess the impact of Brexit alone.

From a survey conducted by the London School of Economics on companies up to April 2021, carried out to identify how Brexit is affecting businesses, emerged that companies had a direct

impact on trade flows due to Brexit. Overall, 24% of companies found that Brexit caused a drop in exports to the EU and 33% reported that imports from the EU decreased.

Most companies, regardless of their size, have reported that Brexit has reduced their trade. In particular, the larger companies were less likely to report significant declines in imports and exports, while the smaller ones were the most affected.

Altogether, 61% of companies have found at least one problem due to Brexit. Concerning the effects of Brexit on trade: 34% of companies reported an issue about imports from the EU, while 29% faced one relating exports to the EU.

The most common factors companies reported concern: problems at the border, indeed 37% have had delays at the border, 36% faced additional customs and administrative costs, and 22% reported regulatory controls. In addition, 20% of companies encountered friction in transporting goods from Great Britain to Northern Ireland.

Moreover, 33% of companies stated that Brexit had influenced costs or prices. As commercial costs increase, input costs increase, and businesses become less cost-efficient, and as a result, it is likely to raise prices for UK consumers.

For the economic activity of the United Kingdom, the service sector plays a primary role. It is here that the TCA's consequences will be particularly evident.

In fact, with the end of the EU passport regime, UK market participants will have limited access rights to provide financial services, so they will be at the same level as participants from other third countries. Consequently, UK financial services can only get market access rights for specific services based on UK laws and supervisory frameworks considered equivalent to those of the EU. As the TCA does not provide an equivalence framework for financial services, such will depend on bilateral agreements between the EU Member States and the UK.

Changes have already been noted, since the end of the transitional period, some activities usually carried out in London have moved to the EU or other global financial centres. For example, in January 2021, Amsterdam became the main venue for trading European shares by ousting London.

Office of National Statistics data shows that the UK's financial services trade has shifted from the EU to other markets starting from the end of the transitional period. In the same period, UK imports of financial services from the EU fell by 35.2% due to Brexit and Covid. While UK financial services imports from third countries, mainly Singapore and South Korea, increased respectively by 120% and 236% compared to the first quarter of 2019.

A much-discussed part of the TCA was the level playing field, whose outcome was very disappointing, especially on work and environmental protection. Indeed, the non-regression clause translates in a very high-test requirement, since to prove its breach, the parties must demonstrate that the lowering of labour or environmental standards impacts trade or investment.

Being hard to prove that a lowering of protections affects trade or investment, the agreement does not prevent the UK from weakening its environmental and labour policies.

A weapon that can prevent this situation is the possibility of using rebalancing measures, i.e. retaliatory measures. The introduction of the level playing field, therefore, limits the ability of the UK to regulate, which therefore does not have complete control in these areas.

One of the goals the UK wanted to reach with Brexit was the interruption of the free movement of citizens and, above all, to base immigration on more qualified individuals work through a points system. Due to the new points system, concerns arise over the necessary number of low-skilled jobs recruitment since employers cannot sponsor them.

The end of the free movement of people and the new recruitment points system has led to a decline in EU migration to the UK which, by the end of 2019, had fallen by slightly more than 150,000.

Inevitably this is having a significant impact on work.

While in the United Kingdom, the average employment rate estimated by the ONS between May and June 2019 was 76.1%, the highest recorded since the 1970s and the unemployment rate reached low levels not recorded since 1974, Brexit and Covid effects disguise these data.

In addition, currently, employers in the UK have been facing the worst staff shortage since the late 1990s. As reported by the Recruitment and Employment Confederation (REC) and KPMG in June 2021, the number of workers available has crashed at a rate not seen since 1997. This severe shortage of labour, as it may jeopardise economic recovery, should be underestimated.

Contrary to what was thought, labour shortages affect very different sectors. In fact, in addition to problems in recruiting staff for low-skilled jobs such as cleaners, kitchen porters and warehouse staff, in recent months, employers have also been experiencing issues in recruiting workers in more lucrative sectors such as finance, computer science, accounting and engineering. Such can slow down economic growth in the country and damage specific sectors.

A clear example of what it means to have a staff shortage is the shortage of food experienced throughout the UK in recent months, which has forced some restaurants to change their menus and left some shelves in supermarkets empty. Large supply chains such as Nando's have recently closed

down several outlets after the chicken ran out, and others such as Mcdonald's and Greggs have encountered similar supply problems.

These food shortages are not because there are food shortages, but are due to problems with workers in the transport and logistics sector, and the cause is partly to Covid-19 and partly to Brexit that has pushed a large part of the workers to return to the EU.

Moreover, about the ERASMUS Student Exchange Programme, its conclusion dramatically reduced student exchanges between the EU and the UK.

Brexit also caused several changes to IPR. Indeed, the missing provisions about the mutual protection for unregistered designs imply that deciding where the first disclosure occur will be crucial as the first disclosure will provide protection only in that territory.

For example, if the first disclosure takes place in the EU, the protection of projects will only take place in the EU and not in the UK, and vice versa.

As a result of changes to intellectual property rights, companies must obtain trade mark and design protections both in the UE and in the UK to ensure constant safeguard to their designs and brands in both territories.

In some areas, it is striking that there are no provisions. Some matters, such as possible cooperation in the foreign policy and security policy and defence fields (the United Kingdom did not want to negotiate these issues) and mutual recognition of professional qualifications, were postponed to future agreements. While for other areas, the parties didn't reach an agreement, such as for mutual recognition of sanitary and phytosanitary standards (SPS).

The absence of mutual recognition of professional qualifications implies that Brits engaged in some professions, such as doctor, nurse, dentist, pharmacist, veterinary surgeon, lawyer, engineer and architect, for which there is recognition within the EU, have to be recognised in each EU Member State where they intend to operate. Thus, the TCA allows the EU and the United Kingdom to agree on mutual recognition of professional qualifications case to case and for specific professions.

The failure to agree on mutual recognition of sanitary and phytosanitary standards (SPS), namely plant and animal health, brought new controls, including physical checks at the border, that make cross-border sales of fresh products much harsh and expensive. Since much of UK food is EU imported, and importing fresh products from distant suppliers have relevant costs, the supply of fresh food will decrease in the UK, and the prices of those products will rise.

Before-mentioned has also had an impact on the protection of food, health and animal rights. Indeed, before Brexit, most of the food standards in force in Britain were standards from the European Union, which guaranteed food free from potentially harmful additives. The British Government currently wants to conclude trade agreements with countries where food and agricultural safety standards are significantly lower than those in the EU; in the past, even the UK banned a large part of products coming from these countries because they did not meet EU standards.

Furthermore, imports of products with lower standards would jeopardise British farmers and their production, which would still have to maintain EU standards to export products to the Member States.

In addition, as food activists warned, lower-standard products are less safe for people's health, promote intensive agriculture, damage animal welfare and may increase diseases caused by excessive use of antibiotics in agriculture.

Shorty put, we can affirm that the TCA is a more favourable scenario for both the UK and the EU than a no-deal scenario which would have led to more uncertainty and inconvenience.

Nevertheless, even if TCA entails 100% tariff-free lines when origin requirements have been met, the level of integration of the UK pre-Brexit is not comparable to the current one.

As a result, raising barriers to the transfer of goods has and will inevitably have negative consequences on trade between the EU and the UK and harmful outcomes to the global value chain. Furthermore, we need to add to this scenario the shortage of labour due to the new immigration rules.

On the other hand, Brexit opens up the possibility of new geo-economic balances. Indeed, one of the main points pro-Brexit was the UK's full autonomy to negotiate and conclude trade agreements with third countries without being subject to EU rules and to do so much faster than the EU.

The United Kingdom is currently negotiating new trade agreements with different countries. But it is not yet sure whether these can bring economic benefits that compensate for the lack of market access to EU countries, which have always been the main trading partners of the United Kingdom. It is an ambitious, time-consuming project to replace 43% of the UK's current exports to the EU (mainly Germany, Ireland, the Netherlands and France) with non-EU exports. But, especially for certain products, such as foodstuffs, new agreements could result in imported products of lower quality and safety and affect the same sector in the domestic market.

CHAPTER 3

BREXIT IMPACT ON THE UK FASHION INDUSTRY

3.1 Why the UK Fashion Industry?

To practically understand what Brexit means, we will examine its effects on a specific industry, the fashion industry.

The choice to examine the fashion sector derives from the fact that it is one of the oldest export industries, globalised and world leader marked by a deeply articulated and disseminated global value chain.

It is a mature sector, with a high intensity of work, characterised by micro and small enterprises (which generally have more difficulty keeping up with commercial shocks), with a sizeable level of integration of the GVC and a considerable amount of imported goods. Thus, it comprehends all the features to make it one of the most significantly exposed industries to the changes of Brexit.

Let us see in more detail the aspects that make this sector particularly interesting to analyse.

The fragmentation of the global production stages of the textile and apparel (T&A) industry has been made possible by its low fixed costs, low technology and high labour intensity in production, and over the years, has witnessed a continuous increase in offshore production and a deep consolidation at the end of the value chain.

The T&A global value chain is a complex and highly geographically fragmented "buyer-driven" value chain where power asymmetries are not lacking.

Lead companies, such as designers and retailers, are generally located in advanced countries and have a primary role in the value chain. They carry out those activities that have more value in the GVC, such as research, marketing, branding, design and control of access to resources to maximise profits.

While the suppliers are in prevalence placed in the countries whose economies are developing and to low cost, and in the production process, they carry out several phases according to the directions of the lead companies.

Over the years, the different trade regimes, with restrictions and accompanying liberalisation measures, have brought about changes in the process and the governance of the GVC.

Between 1974 and 2004, the Multi-fibre Arrangement (MFA) sought to limit the entry of developing countries into the T&A sector by imposing quotas on the number of textile products exported to developed countries. The purpose of the MFA was to protect the companies of advanced economies from low-cost and highly competitive suppliers such as India and China.

However, the MFA has favoured the spread of CVGs as the number of intermediaries in the value chain has increased, factories have been established in countries with available quotas, and new companies in developing countries have entered the export market.

Thanks to the greater specialization of T&A products and the development of fast fashion systems, the lead companies have radically restructured their supply chains relying on a limited number of efficient and strategically positioned suppliers with whom they have created long-term relationships.

In the 1970s, the outsourcing phenomenon to low-cost countries led to a reduction of the textile and apparel industry in the UK and thus, jobs dropped exponentially.

Thus, in the late 1990s, the government introduced the Textiles and Clothing Strategy Group intending to restructure the supply chain to improve the competitiveness of the UK globally through support to designers, enhancing education and promoting investment and innovation. Although this strategy has had a positive impact, the decline in production has not stopped. Despite this, the UK worldwide has remained a leader in both fashion design and retail.

Indeed, over the past decade, there has been a growing demand from designers and retailers to increase the proportion of products manufactured in the UK to shorten delivery times and have greater flexibility. And the interest for the brand "Made in Britain" has increased by foreign consumers too.

As mentioned above, the value chain in the European Union is the largest in the world for economic size and degree of integration, and EU membership has contributed to the development, within the area, of a deeply integrated production chain and to the reduction of times of delivery and commercial costs.

UK industries and those in the EU Member States are highly interconnected, both in supply chains and foreign direct investment and exchange of workers.

Suffice it to think, from 2014 to 2016, the textile trade between the UK and the EU was worth £14 billion. On average, the United Kingdom imported around £8.7 worth of products from the EU, and exports amounted to £5.3 billion.

In addition, for the fashion sector, the free access of talents, students and manufacturing workers from the EU has vital importance.

In effect, many designers have opened and launched in the UK their brand, after attending the best design schools in the UK.

Moreover, the free access to manufacturing workers from European countries contributed to solving the shortage of qualified personnel in the UK.

EU Intellectual Property Rights regulations have also allowed companies in this field to protect their projects, brands, creativity and innovation.

In short, the textile and apparel industry heavily relies on export revenues, raw materials from abroad, talents from around the world and an articulated and fragmented supply chain.

Now that we have an overview of the T&A industry, it is even clearer to understand that with Brexit, this sector has had and still is facing several challenges and problems.

3.2 Primary Evidence of the UK's Fashion Industry Suffering

As we can see from the following chart (Figure 1), in the UK, the fashion and textile industries contribute more to UK GDP than the car, film, music and fishing industries put together.

According to Oxford Economics estimates, the fashion industry's contribution to UK GDP in 2019 was £35 billion, and also its presence in trade with the EU is significant.

Suffice it to say that, in the same year, 74% of UK textile and clothing exports to the EU were worth £5.3 billion and were in the top 10 exported to the EU, accounting for 3.1% of the country's total exports.





Source: Fashion Roundtable

Figure 2 - Percentage of Top 10 UK Goods Exported to the EU on Total UK Exports to the EU



Source: House of Commons

The crisis the textile and clothing industry is facing is extensive.

2020 was a catastrophic year in which every week 320 shops closed and recorded the worst result ever seen in terms of annual sales.

If the pandemic has had a strong negative impact, especially on retail, Brexit remains the most feared opponent to beat.

The sector is encountering burdensome regulations, which have led to increased costs for both businesses and consumers, not only because of the introduction of duties and quotas on imported goods that do not have preferential treatment but also new bureaucratic practices and delays at borders.

The UK Fashion and Textile Association in May 2021 (six months after reaching the TCA) carried out the Brexit Survey, conducted on 138 UK fashion companies, including leading fashion brands, textile manufacturers, wholesalers, fashion agencies, clothing manufacturers and retailers.

The survey pointed out that UK companies are coping with tariff and non-tariff costs caused by the end of free trade in goods.

The following graph shows the main problems encountered and the percentage of companies surveyed who encountered this problem.



Figure 3 – Main tariff and non-tariff issues faced by Businesses in May 2021

Source: UKFT

For sure, for the fashion industry, the origin requirement is a harsh burden to overcome. That's because this sector relies on highly fragmented and dispersed supply chains since its final products are mainly the result of the assembly of intermediate inputs coming from various countries.

The use of components from other countries, even outside the EU, is necessary for the UK since it lacks some raw materials, on which therefore there will be applied duties and quotas. A solution to this issue could be to establish distribution centres companies in the EU. However, given that this resolution is expensive, a considerable part of small and medium-sized companies cannot afford it.

Even delays are detrimental, especially for wholesale fashion companies that must comply with the deadlines set with retailers to avoid incurring fines or discounts on delayed goods.

Unfortunately, rising costs, administrative burdens and delays in deliveries create severe problems for UK-EU trade. Consequently, many fashion companies have lost customers in the EU, others have moved distribution warehouses in the EU to the detriment of jobs in the UK, while others closed.

Brexit has hit companies in the fashion industry value chain, both upstream, as manufacturers, and downstream, as designers and retailers.

As reported by a survey conducted between June 2019 and January 2020 by the London School of Economics of 688 UK companies operating in different parts of the T&A supply chain, since the referendum in 2016, Brexit has dramatically affected about 60% of companies.

In principle, companies faced an increase in the costs of imports, especially raw materials, which, in turn, increased prices and decreased demand for domestic production. Many suppliers have witnessed a decline in orders due to unpredictable delivery times and tariff applications.

The increase in product prices, combined with the reduction in consumer purchasing power, has brought down retail sales and many luxury brands and shops shut down.

Some suppliers have found difficulty in continuing their activities, finding raw materials and facing increasing foreign competition. They dealt with changes in delivery plans, delays in purchase decisions and troubles in establishing relationships with potential new EU and international customers.

Another relevant issue in this sector is the reduction of workers from the EU. The companies most affected were those where the skilled workers were mainly from the EU. As we have already seen, the new points-based immigration system in the United Kingdom prevents manufacturing workers, models and photographers from obtaining Visas. That's because they are not classified as qualified

since, on average, they have an annual salary between £15,000 and £25,000, and therefore do not reach the minimum threshold of £25,600 per year.

So, the end of free movement of people blocks the free access to talents, students and creatives, which are vital to maintaining the UK's status as a leading country in fashion. Therefore, if before Brexit, it required only short notice to organize photo and video services since recruiting EU photographers and video makers was an immediate process, now it is no longer possible. Such because having a Visa is mandatory, and the iter to getting it takes time.

The survey results showed that only a minor part of the producers, about 4%, found positive effects linked to Brexit. They witnessed an increase in orders from UK retailers who, to avoid potential difficulties, purchased locally.

Instead, among designers and retailers, about 3% said they had benefited from Brexit; they experienced an increase in sales principally to the United States and the EU.

The study's outcome conducted by the London School of Economics is in line with the data obtained from a survey carried out in January and February 2021 by the advocacy group Fashion Roundtable on 200 among companies, designers and creatives.

For 59% of respondents, Brexit has negatively impacted their businesses.

The main concerns have been the end of the free movement of goods and services, resulting in market access issues and changes in tariffs, delays at the border and additional customs costs.

Due to the blocking of the free movement of people, almost all respondents would like a Visa that would allow access for creative people from the EU working in the fashion field.

In the following chart are set out the aspects that caused the most concern to the respondents.

As we can see from Figure 5, there are more than just trade-related problems. We notice that more than half expressed concern about workers' rights.

Such is due to recent events, which occurred only a year ago, of worker exploitation in clothing factories in Leicester, where workers received only $\pounds 3.50$ per hour, which is $\pounds 5.22$ below the UK minimum wage of $\pounds 8.72$.

Although the Modern Slavery Act 2015 is in force in the United Kingdom, which establishes the necessary measures to stop modern slavery, EU directives and the presence of the European Court of Justice have been supportive to stem the phenomenon.

Figure 4 – Issues of Most Concern Detected by Fashion Industry Stakeholders due to TCA at the Beginning of 2021



Source: Fashion Roundtable

As explained in the previous chapter, the level playing field dealt with in the TCA is intended to prevent the UK from reducing workers' rights through the non-regression clause (although high-test requirements).

Despite the level playing field in the TCA, the survey showed that 57% of companies are concerned that there may be a gradual "watering down" of workers' rights and that the exploitation of workers involved in the production of clothing may increase especially given the onshoring process that is taking place.

Also, the decision to end VAT-free shopping for international buyers is creating great concern, especially for luxury fashion retailers.

The Centre for Economics and Business Research estimates that the end of the VAT retail export regime could lead to job losses of between 27,000 and 41,000, could reduce the number of non-EU visitors to the UK by 7.3%, and could decrease the total spending of tourists of £1.8 billion.

Another possible consequence is that international visitors to make luxury purchases now prefer Paris or Milan to London because they have tax exemption benefits.

Even if in a small percentage compared to other questions, the lack of Provisions in the TCA about the mutual protection for unregistered designs has caused concern to 36% of the companies surveyed as that in the fashion industry products counterfeiting is a constant problem.

The IP Crime and Enforcement Report for the 2019-2020 period showed that clothing is the second most counterfeit product immediately after cigarettes and tobacco in the UK.

Data found in 2016-2017, counterfeit clothing and accessories accounted for 2,154,046 items seized.

Between 2016 and 2017, 2,154,046 counterfeit articles between clothes and accessories at EU borders, with a value of the original retail product of EUR 55,455,790, were seized.

Of course, the piracy of fashion harms the original brands. That is not only because of the stolen sales but also to the damage of their reputation.

The fashion world, exacerbated by the profound changes brought with Brexit, decided to launch a campaign to urge the British government to intervene to save the industry.

In fact, at the beginning of the year, Fashion Roundtable wrote an open letter to the government asking for more support to address the problems caused by the TCA and asked for a meeting with ministers to find and create new solutions.

In particular, to facilitate the integration of companies involved in the Global Value Chain, are required tax incentives, aid for R&D and investment support.

The letter, signed by 451 British fashion stakeholders, highlights the principal problems and unexpected consequences of the Trade and Cooperation Agreement.

In addition, the fisheries sector received incentives that amounted to £23 million for export management; while the fashion industry, which employs about one million workers and whose GDP contributes worth £35 billion, which is more than the sum of the fisheries, music, cinema, cars, has not received the same support.

So far, however, the UK Government has not replied to the letter yet. And also, in Budget 2021, none of the problems in the fashion industry has been mentioned.

Finally, unfortunately, the fashion industry, which has the potential to be at the centre of the economic recovery of the UK after the Covid, was left at the mercy of itself.

CONCLUSIONS

Brexit has been a very long and complex process that, among negotiations, extensions and renegotiations, has lasted for over 4 years and has deconstructed the solid and consolidated link between the EU and the UK.

No longer being part of the EU single market meant saying goodbye to the free movement of goods, services, people and capital, thus distorting relations with its prime trading partner. Inevitably this has had a significant impact and has brought many changes across the UK in several areas.

The TCA, aimed at regulating the new relations between the EU and the UK, even if more favourable to a no-deal scenario, has created light-years distant relationships from pre-Brexit ones because the parties were not supposed to build links but to manage a divorce.

Tariff and non-tariff barriers have been introduced to trade, except for goods that meet the rules of origin requirement, which have increased costs and delays and have particularly hurt CVG-based companies since goods can cross borders several times and accumulate duties.

In the future, such could lead to a cross-border trade reduction, as already registered in January 2021 by the ONS.

Still, many doubts remain about the future of financial services and the role the City of London will play in the coming years. Because since the passporting regime ended, many companies have moved within the EU, and the City has lost economic activities and jobs.

The blockage of the free movement of people and the introduction of the new immigration system has caused job shortages in all types of the sector, from low-skilled to the most skilled ones, and reduced the country's attractiveness for European students.

The fashion industry is the emblem of how the sectors extremely dependent on the EU in terms of trade, market access and integrated supply chain are suffering due to the many changes introduced.

In fact, with the TCA, the fashion industry has come across new administrative costs, duties, bureaucracy, authorizations, certificates and customs controls, rules of origin and delays. As a result, sales collapsed, and customers from the EU lost.

Trade and production networks have been changed, and distribution centres reallocated in the Member States. In some cases, the activities have had to cease because micro and small companies,

which characterise the fashion sector, have not had the financial resources to bear the various new costs.

The fashion industry, brought to its knees by Brexit and in desperate need of help, has not received the necessary support from the government so far.

Fashion stakeholders asked the British government for tax incentives, aid for R&D and investment support to help the industry, exacerbated by Brexit and the pandemic, recovering and restoring the confidence of producers, designers and retailers in the UK.

If the goal of Brexit was to take back control and no longer be subject to EU law and the European Court of Justice, the UK, to some extent, has succeeded. However, the effects of the decision to leave the EU would have on the economy and the country's prosperity were underestimated.

So, unfortunately, in the trade-off between sovereignty and economy, it was the first to get the upper hand.

REFERENCES

Aichele, Rahel, and Gabriel Felbermayr. Costs and Benefits of a United Kingdom Exit from the European Union. Report. GED, 2015.

https://www.bertelsmannstiftung.de/fileadmin/files/BSt/Publikationen/GrauePublikationen/NW_BREXIT_EN.pdf.

Alejandro, Buesa, Iván Kataryniuk, Pilar L'Hotellerie-Fallois, and Susana Moreno. *The EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement (TCA)*. Report. Banco De Espana, 2021. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3821574.

Arkley, Andrew. "Brexit And Jobs: The UK Job Market After Leaving The EU." PurpleCV. September 10, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://purplecv.co.uk/blog/brexit-and-jobs.

"Brexit." Consilium. October 20, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/eu-uk-after-referendum/.

Cappariello, Rita, Milan Damjanovic, Michele Mancini, and Filippo Vergara Caffarelli. *EU-UK Global Value Chain Trade and the Indirect Costs of Brexit.* 468. Bank of Italy, 2016.

https://www.bancaditalia.it/pubblicazioni/qef/2018-0468/QEF_468_18.pdf?language_id=1

Casadei, Patrizia, and Simona Iammarino. "The Brexit Shock in the UK's Fashion and Textile Industry." Creative Industries Policy & Evidence Centre. March 31, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.pec.ac.uk/blog/the-brexit-shock-in-the-uks-fashion-and-textile-industry.

Casadei, Patrizia, and Simona Iammarino. *Trade Policy Shocks in the UK Textile and Apparel Value Chain: Firm Perceptions of Brexit Uncertainty*. Report. Journal of International Business Policy, 2021. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s42214-020-00097-z#citeas.

Casadei, Patrizia, and Simona Iammarino. "Brexit and the UK Textile and Apparel Value Chain: A Crisis Foretold." LSE Business Review. February 09, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/businessreview/2021/02/04/brexit-and-the-uk-textile-and-apparel-value-chain-a-crisis-foretold/.

Casey, Abi. "UK Trade: January 2021." UK Trade - Office for National Statistics. March 12, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/nationalaccounts/balanceofpayments/bulletins/uktrade/january2 021.

Cebr. The Impact of Ending Tax Free Shopping in the UK: A Cebr Report for the New West End Company and Global Blue. Report. Centre for Economics and Business Research, 2020.

https://www.newwestend.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Final-CEBR-Report-Impact-of-Ending-Tax-Free-Shopping-23.9.20.pdf.

Cincik, Tamara. "Press Release: Fashion Roundtable Release Brexit: The Impact on the Fashion Industry Report." Fashion Roundtable. May 05, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.fashionroundtable.co.uk/news/press-release-fashion-roundtable-launch-brexit-report-2021.

Cirlig, Carmen Cristina. *EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement: An Analytical Overview*. Technical paper. EPRS, 2021.

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2021/679071/EPRS_IDA(2021)679071_E N.pdf

Cook, Grace. "'British brands will die': Fashion raises the alarm on Brexit trade deal" Financial Times. February 4, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ft.com/content/9fb6b591-73cc-4bb7-815a-dc8eb8ad47dd.

Daly, Brian, and Johnny Hanna. *Brexit Deal: KPMG Summary and Analysis*. Report. KPMG, 2021. https://assets.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ie/pdf/2021/01/ie-brexit-deal.pdf.

De Lyon, Josh, and Swati Dhingra. *The Impacts of Covid-19 and Brexit on the UK Economy: Early Evidence in 2021*. Report. CEP, 2021. https://cep.lse.ac.uk/pubs/download/cepcovid-19-021.pdf.

Deeley, Rachel. "Industry Sees UK Fashion Under Threat, Survey Finds." The Business of Fashion. May 06, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.businessoffashion.com/news/workplace-talent/industry-sees-uk-fashion-under-threat-survey-finds.

Degli Innocenti, Nicol. " La Brexit affossa la moda britannica: le imprese chiedono aiuto al governo " Il sole 24 ore. March 11, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ilsole24ore.com/art/la-brexit-affossa-moda-britannica-imprese-chiedono-aiuto-governo-ADnY2wOB?refresh ce=1.

Degli Innocenti, Nicol. " La moda Britannica unita nel 'no' a Brexit " Il sole 24 ore. June 17, 2016. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://st.ilsole24ore.com/art/moda/2016-06-17/la-moda-britannicaunita-no-brexit-124838.shtml?uuid=ADfg52d

Dhingra, Swati, Hanwei Huang, Gianmarco Ottaviano, João Paulo Pessoa, Thomas Sampson, and John Van Reenen. *The Costs and Benefits of Leaving the EU: Trade Effects*. Report. Centre for Economic Performance, 2017. http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/83612/1/dp1478.pdf.

Emmerson, Carl, Paul Johnson, and Ian Mitchell. *The EU Single Market: The Value of Membership versus Access to the UK*.Report. IFS, 2016. https://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/8411.

"EU-UK Negotiations on the Future Relationship." Consilium. May 04, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/eu-uk-negotiations-on-the-future-relationship/.

"The European Textiles Industry Makes a Final Call to Reach an Agreement on EU-UK Negotiations – Nearly 130,000 Jobs Are at Stake." EURATEX. November 24, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://euratex.eu/news/euratex-calls-for-brexit-agreement/#_ftn1.

"The European Single Market." Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs - European Commission. July 05, 2017. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/growth/single-market_en.

"European Commission Directorate-General for Trade." EU Position in World Trade - Trade -European Commission. February 9, 2019. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/eu-position-in-world-trade/.

Fabbrini, Federico. Brexit: Tra Diritto E Politica. Bologna: Il Mulino, 2021.

Fashion Roundtable. *BREXIT AND THE IMPACT ON THE FASHION INDUSTRY*. Report. Fashion Roundtable, 2018.

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5a1431a1e5dd5b754be2e0e9/t/5ac080ed70a6ad85f4bcd50b/ 1522565362283/Fashion-Roundtable-Brexit-and-The-Impact-on-the-Fashion-Industry-Paper.pdf.

Fashion Roundtable. *BREXIT: THE IMPACT ON THE FASHION INDUSTRY*. Report. Fashion Roundtable, 2021.

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5a1431a1e5dd5b754be2e0e9/t/60929adeee0e2a58d4dfaaf9/1 620220640758/Fashion Roundtable_Brexit FollowUp Report_060521.pdf.

Gaille, Louise. "22 Pros and Cons of Brexit." Vittana.org. February 18, 2019. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://vittana.org/22-pros-and-cons-of-brexit.

Graham, Sarah. "EY Financial Services Brexit Tracker: UK Financial Services Firms Continue to Incrementally Move Assets and Relocate Jobs to the EU, but Changes since the Brexit Deal Are Small." EY UK. March 02, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ey.com/en_uk/news/2021/03/ey-financial-services-brexit-tracker--uk-financial-services-firms-continue-to-incrementally-move-assets-and-relocate-jobs-to-the-eu-but-changes-since-the-brexit-deal-are-small.

Grant, Charles. *Ten Reflections on a Sovereignty-first Brexit*. Report. CER, 2020. https://www.cer.eu/sites/default/files/insight_CG_28.12.20.pdf.

Halliday, Sandra. "Euratex Pleads for UK and EU to Reach Brexit Deal or Face Huge Job Losses." FashionNetwork.com. November 24, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://us.fashionnetwork.com/news/Euratex-pleads-for-uk-and-eu-to-reach-brexit-deal-or-face-huge-job-losses,1261831.html.

Help Desk Brexit. *SISTEMA MODA E BREXIT: COSA CAMBIA PER LE IMPRESE*?Report. Help Desk Brexit, 2021. http://images.ita.ice.it/Web/AgenziaICE/%7b857b1952-8a81-4cf8-aa50-bf405274c7f3%7d_Sistema_moda_e_Brexit_cosa_cambia_per_le_imprese.pdf.

Ijtsama, Pieter, Peter Levell, Bart Loss, and Marcel Timmer. *The UK's Participation in Global Value Chains and Its Implications for Post-Brexit Trade Policy*. Vol. 39. Fiscal Studies, 2018. 651-83. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-5890.12176.

"Intellectual Property." Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs - European Commission. December 01, 2017. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/growth/industry/policy/intellectual-property_en.

Intellectual Property Office. *IP CRIME AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT*. Report. Intellectual Property Office, 2020.

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/annual-ip-crime-and-enforcement-report-2019-to-2020.

Irwin, Gregor. *BREXIT: The Impact on the UK and the EU*. Report. Global Council, 2015. https://www.global-counsel.com/insights/report/brexit-impact-uk-and-eu.

James, Mike. "Migration Statistics Quarterly Report: May 2020." Migration Statistics Quarterly Report - Office for National Statistics. May 20, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/internationalmig ration/bulletins/migrationstatisticsquarterlyreport/may2020.

Joe Mayes, Deirdre Hipwell. "Yes, There Are Some Benefits to Brexit." BusinessLIVE. October 29, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/world/europe/2020-10-29-yes-there-are-some-benefits-to-brexit/.

Jyrki, Ali-Yrkkö, and Tero Kuusi. *Brexit and Indirect Impact Routes through Global Value Chains*. Report no. 89. ETLA, 2019.

https://um.fi/documents/35732/0/ETLA Brexit and Indirect Impact Routes through Global Value Chains.pdf/8270b66e-d4f0-2c97-5fb1-c905db7ac779?t=1568107558228.

Kierzenkowski, Rafal. *The Economic Consequences of Brexit: A Taxing Decision*. Report. OECD Economic Policy Papers. OECD, 2016.

https://www.oecd.org/economy/The-Economic-consequences-of-Brexit-27-april-2016.pdf.

Komiati, Nicoletta. "Brexit and Fashion: Can the British Fashion Industry Survive?" Law Forward. April 03, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.law-forward.com/post/brexit-and-fashion-can-the-british-fashion-industry-survive.

Latorre, María, Zoryana Olekseyuk, Hidemichi Yonezawa, and Sherman Robinson. *Brexit: Everyone Loses, but Britain Loses the Most.* Working paper no. 19-5. Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2019. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3345244.

Marsi, Antonio, and Riccardo Rovelli. *Brexit. Ne Valeva La Pena? Conseguenze per L'UE E per L'Italia.* Report. Dipartimento Di Scienze Economiche, Università Di Bologna. 2019.

Mathieu, Catherine. *Brexit: What Economic Impacts Does the Literature Anticipate*?Report. Revue De L'ofce, 2020. 43-81. https://www.cairn.info/revue-de-l-ofce-2020-3-page-43.htm?ref=doi.

May, Naomi. "The Quiet Post-Brexit Struggle of Britain's Female-founded Fashion Brands." Stylist. July 27, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.stylist.co.uk/fashion/brexit-fashion-industry-struggles-uk/548809.

Mayes, Joe, and Andrew Atkinson. "100 Days of Brexit: Was It as Bad as 'Project Fear' Warned?" Bloomberg.com. April 09, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-04-09/100-days-of-brexit-was-it-as-bad-as-project-fear-warned.

Menon, Anand, Carmen Hubbard, Andrew Moxey, and David Harvey. *Brexit and Beyond*. Report. UK in a Changing Europe, 2021. https://ukandeu.ac.uk/research-papers/brexit-and-beyond/.

Morris, Marley. *The Brexit EU-UK Trade Deal: A First Analysis*. Report. IPPR, 2020. https://www.ippr.org/research/publications/the-brexit-eu-uk-trade-deal-a-first-analysis.

Parson, Robert, Jennifer Greengrass, and Iris Kyriazi. "What to Expect from the EU-UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement in the Future." Clyde & Co. March 04, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.clydeco.com/en/insights/2021/03/what-to-expect-from-the-eu-uk-trade-and-cooperatio.

Pensa, Cristina, and Laura Travaglini. "IL REGNO UNITO FUORI DALLA UE. COSA CAMBIA PER GLI ESPORTATORI ITALIANI?" Speech, Confindustria, Rome, June 21, 2021.

https://www.confindustria.it/wcm/connect/b4df88af-99d0-4055-8b75e14bb24967e0/Slide_Pensa_Travaglini_Webinar Brexit_210621_Confindustria.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CACHEID=ROOTWORKSPACEb4df88af-99d0-4055-8b75-e14bb24967e0-nEQ1oIC.

Petrie, Kathryn, and Amy Norman. *Assessing the Economic Implications of Coronavirus and Brexit*. Report. Social Market Foundation, 2020. https://www.smf.co.uk/publications/assessing-the-economic-implications-of-coronavirus-and-brexit/.

Yohannes, Ayele, Guillermo, Larbalestier, and Nicolò Tamberi. *Post-Brexit: UK Trade in Goods*. Report. KTPO, 2021. https://blogs.sussex.ac.uk/uktpo/publications/post-brexit-uk-trade-in-goods/.

Sanders, Amanda. "The EU- UK Trade and Cooperation Agreement: Implications for Employment and Immigration." Norton Rose Fulbright. January 05, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.nortonrosefulbright.com/en/inside-brexit/blog/2021/01/the-eu--uk-trade-and-cooperation-agreement-implications-for-employment-and-immigration.

Scott, Dean. "The Impacts of EU Exit and Coronavirus (COVID-19) on UK Trade in Services: July 2021." Office for National Statistics. July 26, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/nationalaccounts/balanceofpayments/articles/theimpactsofeuexit andcoronaviruscovid19onuktradeinservices/july2021.

Shorthose, Sally. "Brexit: English Intellectual Property Law Implications." Bird & Bird. January 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.twobirds.com/en/news/articles/2016/uk/brexit-english-intellectual-property-law-implications.

Shrestha, ByShreeya, and ByFilip Poutintsev. "11 Advantages and Disadvantages of BREXIT." Honest Pros and Cons. March 08, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://honestproscons.com/advantages-and-disadvantages-of-brexit/#Disadvantages_of_Brexit.

"Single Markets." Economics Online. January 29, 2020. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.economicsonline.co.uk/Global_economics/Single_markets.html.

Springford, John. *The Cost of Brexit: March 2021*. Report. CER, 2021. https://www.cer.eu/sites/default/files/insight_costofbrexit_March21_12.5.21.pdf. Stafford, Philip. "Amsterdam Ousts London as Europe's Top Share Trading Hub ..." Financial Times. February 10, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ft.com/content/3dad4ef3-59e8-437e-8f63-f629a5b7d0aa.

"The Brexit Agreement: An Economic Guide for the Perplexed." PIIE. January 27, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economic-issues-watch/brexit-agreement-economic-guide-perplexed.

Thomadakis, Apostolos. "UK Financial Services Should Shift Their Focus Away from Equivalence." LSE BREXIT. March 29, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/brexit/2021/03/29/uk-financial-services-should-shift-their-focus-away-from-equivalence/.

Townsend, Matthew. Brexit Certainty at Last? An Overview of the New EU-UK Trading Relationship. Report. Allen&Overr, 2021.

https://www.allenovery.com/en-gb/global/news-and-insights/publications/brexit-certainty-at-last-an-overview-of-the-new-eu-uk-trading-relationship.

"Brexit Bureaucracy Hits UK Fashion and Textile Companies Hard." UKFT. July 05, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.ukft.org/brexit-bureaucracy-survey-july-2021/.

"UK-EU Future Relationship: Financial Services." Institute for Government. August 16, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/future-relationship-financial-services.

Veld, Janin't. *The Economic Benefits of the EU Single Market in Goods and Services*. Report. Journal of Policy Modeling, 2019. 803-18.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0161893819300882?via=ihub.

Véron, Nicolas. "Financial Services: The Brexit Dust Begins to Settle." Bruegel. March 11, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.bruegel.org/2021/03/financial-services-the-brexit-dust-begins-to-settle/.

Wadham, Caroline. "Brexit's Broken Promises Heap More Pain on Fashion Retail." Drapers. June 30, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2021. https://www.drapersonline.com/insight/analysis/battling-with-brexits-administrative-burden.

Ward, Matthew. *Statistics on UK-EU Trade Research Briefing*. Report. House of Commons Library, 2020. https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-7851/.